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STAFF RECOMMENDATION TO APPROVE INTERCONNECTION AGREEMENT


COMES NOW the Staff of the Missouri Public Service Commission (Staff) and for its motion and recommendation states:


1.
On February 20, 2003, Spectra Communications Group, LLC, filed an application with the Missouri Public Service Commission (Commission) for approval of an interconnection and reciprocal compensation agreement with T-Mobile USA, Inc. (T-Mobile) under the provisions of the federal Telecommunications Act of 1996.  47 USCA section 252(e)(4) requires the Commission to render a decision within 90 days after submission or the agreement is deemed approved.


2.
On April 28, 2003, Staff filed its Staff Motion to File Memorandum Out of Time and Staff Recommendation to Reject Interconnection Agreement.  


3.
On May 6, 2003, Spectra filed a Notice of Submission of Revised Pages of Interconnection and Reciprocal Compensation Agreement (“Notice”).  The revised pages incorporate changes to the interconnection and compensation agreement.  As noted in Spectra’s Notice, the Staff requested an addition to the agreement, which now appears as the last paragraph of Section 3.2, page 6, under the heading “Tandem Switched Services.”  The Staff requested this language to clarify that if Western Wireless sends traffic to Spectra for termination on a third party provider’s network, T-Mobile shall negotiate a reciprocal compensation or interconnection agreement with such third party provider.  The Staff believes this change was necessary to avoid discrimination against carriers not a party to the agreement as required under 47 U.S.C. §252(e)(2)(A)(i) of the Telecommunications Act.  The carriers made additional changes to pages 8 and 23, which also appear in Spectra’s Notice.  The carriers also filed a new signature page, page 22, dated May 5, 2003.

4.
In the attached Memorandum, which is labeled Appendix A, the Staff recommends that the Missouri Public Service Commission approve the Interconnection Agreement between Spectra and T-Mobile.


5.
The Commission’s authority to approve or reject this Interconnection Agreement is pursuant to 47 U.S.C. § 252(e) of the Telecommunications Act of 1996.


6.
The Staff concludes that the Interconnection Agreement does not discriminate against telecommunications carriers not a party to the Agreement, and the Agreement is not against the public interest, convenience or necessity. 


7.
The Staff recommends that the Commission order Spectra and T-Mobile to file a complete copy of the reciprocal compensation and interconnection agreement, with the pages numbered seriatim, that includes the revised pages.  

WHEREFORE, the Staff recommends approval of the Interconnection Agreement.
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